Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday July 15th 2013 at 7:30 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street Car Park.

PRESENT were Cllrs: R. Miller (Chairman), A Bush, J Dyball, J Taylor, E Wilson, C McKenzie, I Maitland, , M Colvey and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
There were two members of the public present. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllrs P Talbot, C Wood, K Norris, Dist Cllr P Webb.  
2. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

Mr Cantwell wished to make a statement on behalf of the Village Allotment Society. He began by referring to an email sent by the Society to the Council on 10th July. He then remarked that the Allotment Society had not charged its members an annual subscription for the last two years. At the end of that period they understood to have 56 members – which they calculated to be nearly 90% of tenants at that time. However, he explained that in the week preceding this meeting they have attempted to contact all their members, seeking to reaffirm their membership and confirm that they support the Committee in it’s running of the Society’s affairs. This action was an attempt to establish an up-to-date membership figure. As a result of this exercise they received 17 such confirmations on a written list, and a further 28 by email. A further 4 previously active members were un-contactable.  On an assumption that there are 65 potential tenants, they concluded that the responses they have received represent 75 % of all tenants. 
Mr Cantwell then affirmed that the Allotment Society wishes to work in harmony with the Parish Council to support effective management of the Allotment site. Regarding the terms in the written rental agreement between the council and each tenant, the Society would like to think that these are reasonably enforced to ensure that all tenants can enjoy their plots without nuisance.  

He referred to the Society’s previous criticism of the way the site has been managed. He also commented on their subsequent approach to Cllr Maitland last year to walk the site with him – which resulted in some misunderstanding of his role and how to raise concerns about matters concerned with the management of the allotments.  However, he stressed that the Allotment Society wish to work with the Council in a practical and consultative way in order to deal effectively with any matter of concern, on either side. 
Regarding the specific three points raised by the Council about health and safety at the Allotments arising from actions taken by the Allotment Society (i.e. the area of rubble adjacent to the society’s pavilion, the bricks in the vehicle gateway, and the state of the pavilion roof), Mr Cantwell requested that the Council do not ask the Society to meet the cost of an independent Health & Safety Inspection or any resultant remedial work.  
In response, the Council Chairman advised that the Council would consider the points Mr Cantwell had made.  

3. Declarations of Pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011. There were none. 
4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
A general point was made by Cllr Dyball, which was supported by the Council Chairman and Parish Clerk, about the roles and responsibilities of Councillors - stressing the central importance of Cllrs reading the agendas and minutes of all meetings of the council, including all committees regardless of membership; and to then involve themselves in discussions and decisions if they have views to express. 

 iw
5.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on June 17th 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
6.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
Minute 18, 20th May 2013; Fields in Trust - dedication of the recreation ground: Nothing further had been received by the Council from Fields In Trust. 
Minute 10 a, 2nd bullet point, 17th June 2013 – Council investment policy for Foxhills Open Space S106 money. It was clarified that neither of the identified 1 year bonds are suitable for organisations of the Council’s type. Cllr Wood is reviewing the market again for other products, but is currently away. Prompted by Cllr Colvey, a further wider discussion then took place regarding the Council’s investment policy, and also about the efficacy of seeking advice of independent financial advisors. Referring to the existing investment policy, it was reiterated that the Council’s approach should be cautious, with capital preservation as the most immediate goal in the present economic climate. It was AGREED to refer this matter back to the Finance & Policy Committee for further consideration.
Minute 10a, 2nd bullet point, 17th June 2013 - Lytchett Astro path lighting project. It was AGREED to refer this back to the Finance and Policy Committee for consideration. 

Minute 14 17th June 2013 – Sports Club awareness of their management and maintenance responsibilities for the Lytchett Astro. Cllr Colvey confirmed that the new officers of the Sports Club are aware of these.      

7.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
Dist Cllr Taylor referred to the Community Governance review and confirmed that there were no ward boundary change proposals in respect of Lytchett Matravers. It was noted that other councils which had put forward requests for changes had been turned down.  
There was then some speculative discussion about proposals for PDC, EDDC and Christchurch District Councils to be merged. It was stressed that a press release indicating that PDC had accepted the principle of this was incorrect. Instead, PDC are considering the business case for this change.

Cllr Taylor referred to the Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act 1996. It is understood that all open land in Purbeck is covered by the terms of a “Dogs – Designation of Land in Purbeck” Order 2003, under the above Act. This enables Local Councils to ask PDC to designate a local person as Dog Warden. It was AGREED to refer this matter to the Environment & Amenities Committee for further exploration. investigation.  Action: Parish Clerk to add this matter to the next agenda of the E&A Cttee accordingly.   
8.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane was unable to be present. 
9.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
Cllr Bush commented on the recent further activity of the Neighbourhood Planning Working Group which met on 10th July. Notes had been circulated to Cllrs, as well as members of the public who had attended the meeting.  A the meeting of the WG there had been some discussion based on the lists of common issues drawn from the 2001 and 2007 Parish Plans, which had given rise to a list of broad topics to investigate and draft questions about. A copy of the questionnaire drawn up by Bere Regis Neighbourhood Planning Group was also considered, as well as the Cerne Valley draft Neighbourhood Plan. Cllr Dyball suggested arranging a meeting with Amanda Crockford (Bere Regis Plan) to draw from their experiences of formulating the questionnaire. It was noted that the questionnaire would ideally go put in September 2013.
Regarding land for possible development, it was noted that there is a need to clarify ownership and begin discussions with owners. There is also a need to widen the pool of volunteers especially those with specific knowledge and skills which may help to ensure a robust plan is developed. 

10.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee (see minutes of 1st July 2013).

Cllr Wilson reported on the following recommendations: 
· That the Allotment Society be offered a deadline extension for the remedial Health and Safety work on the area of rubble, the vehicle gateway and the pavilion roof until the end of July. AGREED.
· That at the end of July an independent Health & Safety inspection is commissioned and a report requested. If any remedial work is required to address remaining risks arising from these three items, the Council will employ a contractor to carry out this work; with all expenses incurred for this work plus the cost of the H&S Inspection & Report, being charged in full to the Allotment Society. This was NOT AGREED. Instead it was decided to defer this. 
· That the council members should look at all the recreation ground trees and take professional advice. In preparation for this Colvey will obtain a map and plot what he considered to be the “problem trees” in terms of obscuring the effectiveness of the millennium viewpoint. This course of action was AGREED, and it was added that the subsequent review would be followed-up with professional (Tree Surgeon) advice, as necessary. 
(b) Planning Committee (see minutes of 4th July 2013). There were no recommendations to bring forward. 
11. Consideration of Year end accounts statements.

Cllr Bush reported that he had not yet met with Mrs. White.   Action Cllr bush to contact Mrs. White accordingly.  

12. Consideration of including public participation on all committee meetings. 

It was explained that Cllrs Miller and Dyball had gathered from a DAPTC seminar that a good practice used by many other councils is to include public participation on ALL meeting agendas. After a brief discussion it was AGREED to make this change to the meeting requirements for Lytchett Matravers Parish Council committees. Action Parish Clerk to draft the required proposed change to the council’s Standing Orders.

13. REPORTS Of TRAINING ACTIVITy UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
It was reported that Councillor Miller had attended the DAPTC “Bring Your Own Chair” seminar.
14. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Footpaths : Cllr Dyball reported that DCC have found £20K for Jubilee Walk surfacing and it will become a dedicated footpath which is maintained in perpetuity. It was noted that the Council has not received the £1K from the landowner of September Cottage yet, which should have been received in June. This is being taken up with PDC. It was decided that as the money is confirmed the path can go ahead and it was AGREED to ask Cllr Dyball to arrange for the contractor to make a start. 

Sports Club: Cllr Colvey confirmed that the next meeting of the new Sports Club committee is to take place on the 20th of July.  
Village Hall: Cllr Wilson reported that the Village Hall now has new mirrors. A request for installation of a dance handrail in the Blanchard Room was turned down. 
15. Council to approve the following payments due:-
Cllrs Dyball and Miller left the room as they were due to received payments amongst those listed below.  
	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3185
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  July (12 equal monthly payments  by sanding order) 
	876.16 
	0.00
	876.16 

	3186
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – June 


	198.00
	0.00
	198.00

	3187
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec – June 
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3188
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance October 2012 and July 13
	606.98
	121.40
	728.38

	3189
	Novatech Ltd
	2 x printer toner cartridges
	122.40
	24.48
	146.88

	3190
	J Dyball 
	Reimbursement of  postage expenses – Viridor funding application. 
	6.95
	0.00
	6.95

	3191
	R Miller
	Reimbursement of payment made on behalf of Council for purchase of 2 x Gopak tables 
	180.00
	36.00
	216.00

	3192
	S M Fencing. 

S Masters
	Repairs to Rocket park fencing 
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00

	3193
	Southern Electric
	Car park Lighting Quarter 1 2013/14. 
	16.58
	0.82
	17.40

	3194
	Anglebury Press
	Printing of Lytchett Link number 52. 
	249.00
	0.00
	249.00

	3195
	SLCC
	Renewal of Clerk’s annual membership 
	145.00
	0.00
	145.00

	3196
	Lytchett Matravers Village Hall 
	Grant payment
	1500.00
	0.00
	1500.00

	3197
	Lytchett Matravers Scouts
	Grant payment
	1000.00
	0.00
	1000.00

	3198
	Purbeck Citizens Advice Bureau
	Grant payment
	1400.00
	0.00
	1400.00

	3299
	Purbeck Film Festival
	Grant payment
	100.00
	0.00
	100.00

	3200
	Lytchett Matravers Sports Club
	Grant payment
	1500.00
	0.00
	1500.00

	3201
	HMRC
	Quarter 1 PAYE / ENI
	1116.11
	0.00
	1116.11

	3202
	S Mills
	Strimming and weedkilling on vacant allotments
	145.00
	0.00
	145.00

	3203
	DAPTC
	Fees for two courses
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00


It was also noted that an expenses claim totalling £22.80 for mileage to courses, etc, and for fittings for Rocket park gates has kindly been donated by Cllr Miller. 

These were AGREED. 
16. CORRESPONDENCE.

The Parish Clerk confirmed that he would circulate to all Cllrs a copy of the email Mr Cantwell referred to in his remarks under “Public Participation” as minuted above (minute 2).   
17. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
· Cllr Miller remarked that more palings had been kicked out of the Rocket Park fence. Mr Masters (the contractor) has been contacted to make the necessary repairs. It was AGREED to arrange for the palings to be screwed to the rails. 

It was also noted that the gates do not close effectively with the closers. Also the zip wire needs tightening and there is a crack in an upright – Cllr Dyball will report these matters to Sutcliffe Play for attention.  

· Cllr Dyball commented that it was understood the RBL Club in the village had closed. It was felt this might need to be taken into account when considering housing development sites as part of the Neighbourhood Plan. 

· Cllr Taylor remarked that the police had been in attendance the previous week regarding parking at school drop off / pick up times. It was wondered if this was in response to calls made to them. 

· Cllr Colvey circulated an illustration of “Sheffield” cycle stands. It was noted that their cost was in the range £30-£90 including installation. Variation in prices is largely dependent on type of finish. 
The meeting closed at 9:40pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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